

# THE AUXILIARY VOICE

### Official Newsletter of the Auxiliary to Sons of Union Veterans of the Civil War

Volume 7, Issue 1

Fall 2019

### FROM THE NATIONAL PRESIDENT -

I want to say Thank you for the confidence you placed in me by electing me to the honorable office of National President of our organization. I hope to exceed the trust you have placed in me. I believe in our mission and purpose and I want us to place our focus on those this year. I have been hard at work since the Encampment, reaching out to sisters across the country, filling committee positions, making lists of goals and projects to accomplish and dreaming of all we can do together. I have begun to put many committees into action and hope to be able to share great things with you soon.



I know many of you have read Proverbs 29:18, "Where there is no Vision, the people perish." Without vision people are scattered and without direction or purpose. I prefer to focus on the opposite of that Proverb: Where there is a Vision – the people flourish. Sisters we have a vision. That vision is spelled out in our Principles and Objects. Let us begin to focus on what our vision is and the steps to take to accomplish that vision. That is reflected in my theme for the year: HONOR our Heritage, our Ancestors and the Boys in Blue, SERVE our Community, our Veterans and our Country, and CELEBRATE each other. So I challenge each of us – stay on task – don't get pulled aside by drama and discord. Recite the three words in your mind – HONOR, SERVE, CELEBRATE and then put those into action. I guarantee you that if something negative or distracting comes to mind and you recite these words and take an action step, you will see a change in yourself and the people around you.

There are so many actions you can take – the sky is the limit! Even if you are in ill health and can't get out of your home there are ways to put these into action: You can write thank you cards to our active military. You can write encouraging notes to sisters across the country or to your local or even national government officials. Do you have a craft you love? Make items that can be used as gifts or fundraisers. Have you written the story of your ancestors? Why not begin now.



Albert Woolson - last veteran of the Civil War

Leave that legacy. Be their voice. If you have a computer at home, that opens up many more possibilities. I would love to hear the action items you come up with so please send them to me.

Let us focus on celebrating each other. Should a negative thought about another sister (or brother) enter your mind – recite to yourself: "Celebrate each other" and think of something positive about her (or him). Then take a minute to write them a note or send them an email telling them the positive attribute you like about them. Sisters, that small step done on a regular basis can change our organization dramatically!

Veterans Day will be here soon and affords us many opportunities for Honoring and Serving. I challenge all of you to come up with one action step to take for Veterans Day and let me know about it. I will compile them all and send to our newsletter editor for the next edition of *The Voice* (without names attached).

It sounds like I am putting you to work doesn't it? I promise to do everything myself that I ask of you. Together we can accomplish much!

November is a busy month with both Veterans Day and Remembrance Day events in Gettysburg. I hope some of you will be able to attend. Saturday begins with a ceremony and wreath-laying at the Albert Woolson monument. Then the parade, which simply must be experienced. The evening wraps up with the Civil War ball. All the information is available in the National website if you wish to attend and haven't yet made plans.

Then of course, we have Thanksgiving. Such a great holiday. I hope each of you spend time with family and friends and have a thankful, blessed day.

In Fraternity, Charity and Loyalty, Wanda Langdon, ASUVCW National President

# PATRIOTIC INSTRUCTION

I wanted to express how very honored and excited I am to serve as your new National Patriotic Instructor! I have a passion for history and our veterans, love to teach and inspire, and believe strongly that we should do everything we can to always, always remember those who gave so much for us through their service and sacrifice.



With Natl. Pres. Wanda Langdon at the Gen. Lytle monument

Since National Encampment, I have already had the honor of placing a wreath on behalf of the Auxiliary at a memorial ceremony held by General William H. Lytle Camp No. 10, Sons of Union Veterans of the Civil War. In attendance were brothers of SUVCW, National President of the Auxiliary, Wanda Langdon, and members of Sister Anthony O'Connell Auxiliary No. 10. It was a beautiful day at Spring Grove Cemetery, as we reflected on the leadership of and many sacrifices made by Brigadier General Lytle right up until his passing at the Battle of Chickamauga.

I have started a new National Patriotic Instructor's page on Facebook, which one can find by searching for "National ASUVCW Patriotic Instructor" or clicking on the following link: <a href="https://www.facebook.com/National-Asuvcw-Patriotic-Instructor-104204460963642/">https://www.facebook.com/National-Asuvcw-Patriotic-Instructor-104204460963642/</a>. Please click "Follow" to be sure to receive update notifications. My goal is to have an active page with discussion, sharing of articles and resources, and patriotic pieces and programs. As more gets developed, I will be sharing it with everyone!

My goal as Patriotic Instructor is to help encourage and inspire patriotism throughout the year and through a variety of means. Be it large or small, public or private, each of our Auxiliaries...each one of us...has the ability to remember, to honor and to promote patriotism. Our National President has set three key words to direct her vision this year—HONOR, SERVE, CELEBRATE (see her article in this edition of the newsletter for more). I intend for my various Patriotic Instructor projects to actively support the words she selected.

We are all here because we believe in the importance of what the Auxiliary does. When we keep that purpose at the forefront of our minds, our discussions, our meetings and our events, we find that the work we do doesn't really seem like "work" after all. Our dedicated service with our sisters becomes more like ongoing opportunities for fulfillment, giving, laughter and love. It's quite a beautiful journey we are on, Sisters. I'm honored to be on it with you.

In Fraternity, Charity, and Loyalty, Kim Villalva, National Patriotic Instructor

## Meet the National Personal Aide

Judy Brown lives in a northern suburb of Cincinnati, Ohio. She is a founding member of the Sister Anthony O'Connell Auxiliary No. 10, Department of Ohio. Judy has been married to her husband, Denny, for 42 years. Denny is a Past Commander of the General William H. Lytle Camp No. 10 in Cincinnati, and a Past Chief-of-Staff for the Department of Ohio. Judy and Denny have two sons, Eric and Brian. Brian is a member of Camp No. 10 and the Department Signals Officer. His wife, Carla, is a member of Auxiliary No. 10. Judy and Denny have 3 grandchildren. Two of them, Devon and Sarah, are also members of Auxiliary No. 10. Judy's passions include sewing, quilting, crafts, travel, her family and history. Both Judy and Denny are also involved with other lineage groups, including German and Welsh lineage. Judy is very excited to serve as the National Personal Aide and looks forward to lifting some of the tedious scheduling and tasks off the shoulders of the National President.



# The National President's Schedule



Department Encampments, Holidays and other events are fast approaching. If you wish to invite the National President to any of these events, please do so as early as possible. While she cannot attend every event to which she is invited, the National President would like to attend as many as possible, or designate another officer as her representative. Please contact National President Wanda Langdon at <a href="mailto:president@asuvcw.org">president@asuvcw.org</a> or 513-505-6871 and copy her Personal Aide, Judy Brown, at <a href="mailto:president@asuvcw.org">personalaide@asuvcw.org</a> or 513-370-8984.



The Travel Schedule so far includes Remembrance Day weekend in Gettysburg and a Pearl Harbor Remembrance Ceremony and wreath presentation in Phoenix with the other Allied Orders Presidents. She is also scheduled at an installation and Veterans Day event in Ohio, as well as her Testimonial Dinner, all in November.

### General Orders, Series 2019-2020 As issued by National President Wanda Langdon

General Order No. 1 Change of Command

Reestablishes National Headquarters and provides contact information for several national-level officers.

#### General Order No. 2

### National Patriotic Instructor and Special Aide to the National Historian for Graves Registration

Designates a National Patriotic Instructor to fill the vacancy, establishes a "National Graves Registration Officer" pro tempore, and directs the CR&R Committee to draft language for a permanent National GRO position.

Full text of General Orders may be found online at: http://asuvcw.org/general-orders/



# CELEBRATE

The Award and Recognition Policy was completed in 2019 and PNP Denise Oman presented the following inaugural awards under this policy.

The **Laura Miller Award** is named for our first National President, and may be presented by a National or Department President to a Sister for exceptional service in a noteworthy manner over an extended period of time, or for an extraordinary action. The first recipients of this award were:

Judy Morgan, PDP, Dept. of Ohio Ramona Greenwalt, PNP, Dept. of Ohio Rachelle Campbell, PNP, Dept. of California and Pacific

The **Major Augustus P. Davis Award** is named for the founder father of the Sons of Union Veterans of the Civil War, and may be presented by a National or Department President to a Brother who exemplifies unselfish service, support, encouragement and respect for the ASUVCW as was demonstrated by A. P. Davis during the formative years of the Auxiliary. The first recipients of this award were:

Mark Day, PCinC, Dept. of the Chesapeake Jerome Kowalski, National Chaplain Emeritus, Dept. of Illinois

Congratulations Sisters and Brothers! Well deserved. We celebrate you!

### NATIONAL PATRIOTIC INSTRUCTOR 2019 DONATION RECIPIENT

It is so exciting to tell those of you who were not in attendance at the National Encampment in August about the group that National Patriotic Instructor Susan Fallon chose as the recipient of our patriotic funds in honor of the GAR.



WAGS & WARRIORS WARRIORS WAGS 4 WARRIORS

Wags 4 Warriors (W4W) is a 501(c)(3) nonprofit

organization based in northeast Ohio. The organization was started to help service men and women deal with the effects of their combat experience.

They work with local rescue organizations to match the veteran with an appropriate dog and provide all of the training and support for the dog to become the veterans service dog at NO COST to the veteran. The service dogs can be trained for all kinds of tasks to help the veteran get through the day.

W4W co-founder Frank DeLorenzo was a veteran who returned home from Iraq with a traumatic brain disorder and PTSD. His experience was the

impetus to found this organization. Frank and his dog, Roxie, made a personal appearance at the Encampment to share their story. We were so impressed with them that Susan went to the SUVCW meeting to share their

story and solicit funds. Donations were collected at both meetings and added to the monies already allotted for the annual Patriotic Fund.

It was my great pleasure to submit a letter and a check for \$2,200 to the organization. Well done Sisters and Brothers!!! See what amazing things we can accomplish when we all work together!!

Keep up that kind of vision and follow through! And Remember: Honor, Serve, Celebrate!

In Fraternity, Charity, and Loyalty, Wanda Langdon, National President

## National Chaplain's Corner

Thank you to the ASUVCW for electing me as National Chaplain. I promise to keep the "Chaplain's Corner" Facebook page up to date. If you know of any sisters or brothers in distress or in need of prayers, please let me know. Send any prayer requests to me via email at <a href="mailto:chaplain@asuvcw.org">chaplain@asuvcw.org</a>, or call or text me at 262-994-4199. Requests will be posted to the "Chaplain's Corner" Facebook page as well as published in The Voice.

Psalm 46:1-3 — God is our refuge and strength, an ever-present help in trouble. Therefore we will not fear, though the earth give way and the mountains fall into the heart of the sea, though its water roar and foam and the mountains quake with their surging.

Deuteronomy 31:8 — It is the Lord who goes before you. He will be with you; he will not fail you for forsake you. Do not fear or be dismayed.

### **Prayer Requests**

- PDC Brian McManus, for the passing of his wife, Laura.
- PNP Diane Mellor and PCinC Perley Mellor, for the passing of Perley's cousin, Don Mellor.
- PNP Margaret Atkinson, for health issues.
- Sister Jo Ellen Kowalski and National Chaplain Emeritus Jerome Kowalski, for Jerome's health issues.
- Camp Commander William Cole and wife Judy, for William's health issues.



Wreaths Across America has established the **Veterans Remembrance Tree Program** as another way to remember and honor our veterans. Through the organization, one may have a dog tag created and attached to a Veteran's Remembrance Tree honoring a loved one. These trees produce the balsam tips which are used in making the wreaths that are placed on veterans' gravestones during the Wreaths Across America ceremonies held each December. If you are unable to join them in person, they can place the tag for you and email a photo of your tag. The Remembrance Tree Program is **FREE** and open to all families who have a loved one in the military.

https://www.wreathsacrossamerica.org/remembrance-tree-program



# Escape to the California Coast!



### Two-Night Stay at the MacCallum House in Mendocino

Win a stay at the historic Victorian Bed and Breakfast Inn on the Mendocino Coast of California, and stay in one of their luxurious rooms including fireplace, hot tub and ocean view. Enjoy dinner in the restaurant rated the best on the coast.

### **Tickets:**

1 ticket - \$10

5 tickets - \$30

10 tickets-\$50





A Wine Country basket will be waiting for you in your room along with two tickets to enjoy the Van Damme Kayaking Sea Caves (no experience needed!)

Mendocino has so much to offer; here are just a few options: Go horseback riding through the Redwood Forest or along the Pacific Coast beach, visit the Glass Beach or golf at Little River.

# All profits go to the Chief-of-Staff fund for our National Encampment!

Please mail your check to:

Chief of Staff P.O. Box 14425 Santa Rosa, CA 95402

Winning ticket will be drawn on Veterans' Day after Petaluma Parade!

For Questions, contact Rebekah: accessorize1313@gmail.com or 707-478-9001

# Summary of Actions by the National Encampment Independence, Ohio — August 9-10, 2019

This summary has been reviewed and approved by the National President, National Secretary, Assistant National Secretary, and Acting National Treasurer.

### **Recommendations by National Officers**

**National President Recommendation #1:** That the ASUVCW CR&R be revised to more closely reflect that of the SUVCW and GAR CR&R. — **Passed** 

National President Recommendation #2: That job descriptions be written further in depth, more inclusive of duties and explicit in detail. — Passed

**National President Recommendation #3:** That the use of an electronic signature be accepted on reports in Dropbox or other accepted programs adopted by National, Department or Auxiliary. — **Passed** 

**National President Recommendation #4:** That the amount required to be made by the National Chief of Staff be reduced to reflect the same amount as that of the National Patriotic Instructor. — **Failed** 

**National President Recommendation #5:** That the National Treasurer send a monthly statement reflecting the amount that has been earned to date for each the National PI and Chief of Staff. — **Passed** 

National Vice President Recommendation #1: Whereas the New England states of Connecticut, Maine, Massachusetts, New Hampshire, Rhode Island and Vermont no longer exist as individual Departments, but have now combined to form the Department of New England Therefore all forms should be changed from listing the former Departments individually and be updated to have only the Department of New England, i.e. D05 the National Vice President's report. — No action required (new forms will be coming out from the Forms and Documents Committee to address the consolidation of Departments to form the new Department of New England.)

National Vice President Recommendation #2: Whereas the National Secretary is the National MAL Coordinator, therefore be it recommended that membership applications for those seeking National MAL be sent directly to the National Secretary, saving the extra step of National VP sending them to the National Secretary.

— Failed

**National Supply Officer Recommendation #1:** That a National Auxiliary brochure be developed and printed or be put on the web page so Auxiliaries may download and print. — **Passed** 

**National Counselor Recommendation #1:** I recommend that the Order hire a lawyer to handle our National Order difficulties to stop the vigilante behaviors, bullying, and be able to protect the Order and the Sisters that are conducting the Orders business without backlash from those with hidden agendas. — **Failed** 

National Counselor Recommendation #2: That an Inspector General position be created to investigate reported incidents, and to be able to give findings to the National President and Council. — Passed (This is to be handed over to the Policy and Procedures Committee to write out job descriptions and what this position will look like.)

### **Recommendations by National Committees**

National Committee on Constitution, Rules, & Regulations Recommendation #1: That recommendations coming before the National Encampment calling for changes to the CR&R shall:

- 1. Indicate whether the proposed change would be in the form of an addition of a new section, or the deletion or modification of an existing section(s).
- 2. Clearly identify the chapter(s) and section(s) of the CR&R affected.
- 3. Provide suggested language to accomplish the suggested changes.
- Passed

National Committee on Policy and Procedures Recommendation #1: In 2002 it was voted and passed - that \$2 of the New Member fee be kept at Department level, with \$3 being sent to the National Organization. This would help offset the cost of the Scholarship fund, since interest earned does not cover all monies awarded annually. Committee recommends this edict be rescinded, since the membership fee amount has changed, and funds for the scholarship now come from other sources. — Passed

National Committee on Policy and Procedures Recommendation #2: In 2004 it was voted and passed - that a committee be formed to monitor the public sector for Auxiliary property, and through coordination with the National Council and National President, attempt to retrieve any such property. Status - no evidence that a committee was ever formed, or any action taken. Committee recommends that any members who may have been on this committee be dismissed with many thanks. We ask that all members in general, report any items seen in shops or online, to the National President along with as much information as possible, so she may interact with the sellers and attempt to retrieve those items. — Passed

National Committee on Policy and Procedures Recommendation #3: The Committee recommends reestablishing an Archival Investigation Committee, for the purpose of finding a Central Repository for historical/archival documents and artifacts of the Auxiliary. \*\* Note: PCinC Keith Harrison is the Curator of the Michigan Grand Army of the Republic Memorial Hall & Museum, in Eaton Rapids, Michigan - he is willing to work with us, and willing to afford us space at this museum. He does not "charge" anyone to store their belongings but is more than happy to take a donation. Michigan Auxiliary members are willing to serve on this Committee and help facilitate archival and storage of the Auxiliary property. — Passed. The National Historian should serve as the Chair. Committee to be appointed by the National President.

National Committee on Policy and Procedures Recommendation #4: Since 1944 the annual "Love Token" to the Sons of Union Veterans of the Civil War was given solely upon the recommendation of the National President and approval (voted by) the National Encampment. Due to the fact that we now sign a contract obligating the Organization to a set amount of money way in excess of our usual "Love Token" the Committee makes the Recommendation that no "Love Token" be given, as we cannot afford both. — Passed

National Committee on Policy and Procedures Recommendation #5: In 2008 it was voted and passed that the National Organization pay for a yearly subscription to *The Banner* for the National Secretary. STATUS - Unknown; the Committee recommends rescinding this edict, as we are not allowed to have anything related to the Auxiliary in this publication, and we could use the money elsewhere. — Passed

National Committee on Rituals Recommendation #1: Any Sister who aspires to be National President must first be a Department President, money officer, whether as National Chief of Staff or National Patriotic Instructor, or having served as National Secretary or National Treasurer for 5 years (these Sisters do not need to also serve as a money officer) and serve as National Vice President has always been our tradition. We want added the

position of National Vice President to be served before being considered for National President. — Failed

National Special Committee & Program Coordinator for Female Veterans Information Recommendation #1: Keep the new link for the veterans' page of our National website. — Passed

National Special Committee & Program Coordinator for Female Veterans Information Recommendation #2: We use the form I submitted last year as a distribution method for the veterans' pins to the Sisters that qualify to receive one. (This form would have to go to the Forms Committee.) — Passed

National Special Committee & Program Coordinator for Female Veterans Information Recommendation #3: The cost for the said veterans' pin should not exceed the cost of the pin and shipping and to only increase if the U.S. postal service raises postage. — Passed

### **Recommendations by Departments**

### **Department of the Chesapeake Recommendation #1:**

Recommended change to the National Constitution, Article IX (Amendments): *Current wording:* 

"All proposed amendments to this constitution shall be submitted in writing to the National President, upon prior approval by some Department, not later than forty (40) days preceding the National Encampment of the Auxiliary to Sons of Union Veterans of the Civil War, and such proposed amendments shall be published in General Orders preceding such meetings. Such proposed amendments shall be adopted by a two-thirds (2/3) vote of the members present and entitled to vote at a stated meeting of the National Auxiliary to Sons of Union Veterans, and shall be effective when favorably acted upon and ratified by not less than **ten (10) Departments**, and proclaimed in General Orders, whereupon they shall be and become a part of this Constitution." *Proposed change:* 

" ... and ratified by not less than two-thirds (2/3) of the number of existing Departments and the Membership at Large, whereupon they shall be and become a part of this Constitution." — Passed

**Department of Michigan Recommendation #1**: "In case accommodations, services and rooms cannot be agreed upon with the Site Committee, the National President has the option to seek other accommodations. The Auxiliary shall not sign a group liability contract with the Hotel." — Recommendation removed from floor by **Department** 

**Department of Michigan Recommendation #2**: "... that non-US Citizens be allowed to become members of the ASUVCW with the following provisions: those with direct Civil War lineage will be allowed to vote at all organizational levels, and have to ability to hold offices at Auxiliary, Department and National levels with the exception of National President and National Vice President;

"... that those with no direct Civil War lineage [be] allowed the same rights and consideration as Associate Members." — **Recommendation removed from floor by Department** 

**Department of New England Recommendation #1**: "All official General and Special Orders are provided to our membership at no charge in either electronic or printed medium, based upon a conscious choice made by the member, desirably the National Newsletter 'The Auxiliary Voice'.

"We, as a National Organization, should provide each and every member a means of viewing all official communications made to the membership by our National President, during her tenure, ensuring availability regardless of ability.

"As all are aware, our official newsletter has been the vehicle to inform and publicize pertinent information in that fashion. Nearly half of our membership receives this publication in printed format (approximately 350 mailed each time). However, no longer is [sic] the General or Special Orders included in this digest. We should do our best, as a responsible and conscientious organization, to provide this information in the format of the members choosing, giving each and every Sister an equal opportunity to access it, whether it is electronic or paper copy sent via the USPS." — Failed

**Department of New England Recommendation #2**: "Recommend that the Constitution, Rules and Regulations of our National Organization be changed to eliminate all mandatory seats on National Standing and Special Committees. This includes elected or appointed officials of the ASUVCW." — Failed

**Department of New England Recommendation #3**: "There is a necessity for the designation of an elected official of the National Organization, preferably the National President, to be responsible for the verification and validation of the contents of the National Newsletter and National Website prior to any and all publications or updates.

"The General and Special Orders issued from the National President are attested by the National Secretary. The Newsletter Editor or the Website Mistress do not have that same luxury to have a second official verify or validate content. There exists no procedural requirement or accountability to ensure we have done our best to avoid mistakes and inaccuracies in printed form. Without this review, misinformation or misleading information is inevitable and the opportunity for correction is cumbersome if not lost.

"The National Organization should provide for a secondary authority to review and/or attest that what we publish is accurate and when corrections are needed ensure that they are addressed and a written retraction is made when needed. This authority should be reflected in their Job Description." — Failed

**Department of New England Recommendation** #4: "There is no definite timeline for updates to the Constitution, Rules and Regulations (by-laws). In fact, the CR&R has not been updated since 2010, leaving eight years undocumented rulings and all behavior suspicious. As we all know, updates have been delinquent due to the non-publication of our Orders/sic/ National Proceedings.

"It has been the practice of the National Secretary to summarize the impacts of voting at the National Encampments in the National Newsletter as well as listing this detail on the National Website under the Proceedings page. These summaries are always publicized with the caveat that this information is unofficial and in fact are sometimes incorrect and are not sufficient and questionable.

"Until replacements are published and available to the membership, the 2010 issue of the CR&R remains the rulebook by which the Organization is governed. All National Encampment summaries published are not enforceable." — Failed

**Department of New England Recommendation #5**: "Have the National Organization adopt a single logo (emblem) to be used uniformly by all when representing the ASUVCW.

"The National SUVCW website provides a logo which is (falsely) marked TM for Trademark. This logo is used widely on ASUVCW website, newsletter and on patches available through our Supply Officer.

"It is also used in black, blue and white on various items. It would behoove the auxiliary to approve one logo and not allow various (mis) conceptions to be used." —Failed

**Department of New Jersey:** — These recommendations were substantially the same as those of the Department of New England (see above) and were therefore removed from the floor by the Department.





# 63 RDANNUAL REMEMBRANCE DAY PARADE NOVEMBER 23, 2019

Sponsored by the Sons of Veterans Reserve, the Military Department of the Sons of Union Veterans of the Civil War

Parade briefing at the Wyndham Hotel at 9:30AM on 23 November 2019

Units form up at Noon on Lefever Street between Baltimore Street and East Confederate Avenue

Parade will step off at 1:00 PM

For further information, please contact:
Brig. Gen. Henry E. Shaw, Jr., Deputy Commander SVR

Telephone: 740-369-3722, Cell: 740-815-3284

E-mail: hshaw@columbus.rr.com

**Auxiliary to Sons of Union Veterans of the Civil War** 9110 Avezan Way Gilroy, CA 95020-7545



We're on the Web! www.asuvcw.org Also check us out on Facebook! www.facebook.com/ASUVCWNational

### **MEMBERSHIP**

Membership in Auxiliary to Sons of Union Veterans of the Civil War can be obtained through eligibility in several ways:

- 1. Women who are lineal or collateral descendants, of soldiers, sailors or marines regularly mustered and honorably discharged from the Army, Navy, or Marine Corps of the United States of America during the War of the Rebellion 1861-1865. Daughter, granddaughter, greatgranddaughter, niece, grandniece, etc., & legally adopted daughters gualify.
- 2. Mothers, wives, widows, daughters & legally adopted daughters of Sons of Union Veterans of the Civil War in good standing. (Not Associates)
- 3. Associate Memberships: Available to women who do not qualify through heredity, #1 & #2 above. who demonstrate a genuine interest in the Civil War and can subscribe to the purpose and objects of the Auxiliary. An Associate may vote and hold any office except that of National Vice-President and National President. Associates may not exceed one-third of the total membership of the Auxiliary at the time of election.
- 4. Junior Membership: For young ladies of not less than six (6) years of age.

For a membership application, please visit:

www.asuvcw.org/mem.htm